MEMORANDUM

To:

Faculty

From:

Leo M. Romero, Interim Dean
Subject:
Professorships and Awards

Date:

September 10, 2008

After reading the annual self-evaluations and careful review of the faculty contributions to the academic mission of the law school, including teaching and scholarship, I have decided on the following awards:
Professorships
Norman Bay will be the Dickason Professor of Law for 2008-10.

Since May of 2007, Norman has had one article published and another accepted for publication.  His article, Paradigm Shifts, Executive Power, and the War on Terror, appears in ENEMY COMBATANTS, TERRORISM, AND ARMED CONFLICT LAW (David Linnan, ed., 2008).  His article, Old Blood, Bad Blood, and YOUNGBLOOD:  Lost Evidence, and the Limits of Bad Faith, has been accepted for publication by Wash. U. L. Rev as the lead article in the January 2009 issue.  With these two new publications, he will have four articles published since 2005.  In addition to his scholarship, Norman continues to carry a full teaching load, teaching required courses with large enrollments, and receives excellent student evaluations.
Eileen Gauna will be the Hatch Professor of Law for 2008-10.


Eileen has also had one article published and another accepted since May of 2007.  Her article, LNG Facility Siting and Environmental (In)Justice:  Is it time for a National Siting Scheme?, Symposium, University of Houston, Should We Site It Here?:  LNG, the Environment, and Federalism, 2 ENVIRONMENTAL & ENERGY LAW & POLICY FORUM 85 (2007).  Her accepted article, El Dia De Los Muertes, The Death and Rebirth of theEnvironment Movement, will appear in 38 ENVIRONMENTAL LAW, ISSUE 2—SPECIAL ISSUE ON ENVIRONMENTAL JUSTICE, in 2008.  In addition to her scholarship, over the past two years Eileen has been invited as a panelist or presenter on Environmental Justice and Climate Change at the University of Southern California, the Congressional Hispanic Caucus Institute Public Policy Conference in DC, a symposium in Idaho, and a Civil Rights Symposium in Albuquerque.  She also presented testimony before the House Select Committee on Energy Security and Climate Change:  Climate Change and Environmental Justice.  Eileen also receives very good teaching evaluations from her students.
Carol Parker will be the Keleher Professor of Law for 2008-10.


Carol has been able to produce scholarship and teach core courses while managing the Law Library and serving on numerous law school committees.  She published an article in 2007 on Institutional Repositories and the Principle of Open Access:  Changing the Way We Think About Legal Scholarship, 37 N.M. L. Rev. 441-77 (2007).  This article, available on SSRN, has attracted a lot of attention with 1069 hits and 317 downloads.  The LSN Subject Matter Journals for the topic “Law & Society:  The Legal Profession” currently ranks her article in the Top 10 most downloaded papers for the category of Law and Technology.  This past year, she taught Wills and Trusts, Advanced Legal Research, and International Legal Research.  She received good teaching evaluations in her Wills and Trusts course.  Carol’s service to the law school in directing the law library, overseeing the IT issues for classrooms, writing major parts of the Self Study, and serving on the dean’s management team is valuable and appreciated by the deans, associate deans, and senior staff.
Margaret Montoya will be the Regents’ Professor of Law for 2008-09.


Since May of 2007, Margaret has had one article and one book chapter published and has two other articles accepted for publication.  Her article, Uniendo Comunidades by Learning Lessons and Mobilizing for Change, appears in the CHICANA/O-LATINA/O L.Rev. (2008), and her book chapter, Involving Minors in Research:  Law and Ethics within Multicultural Settings (with Dr. Luis Vargas) appears in HANDBOOK OF SOCIAL RESEARCH ETHICS, Donna M. Mertens and Pauline Ginsberg, Eds. (2008).  Margaret’s accepted articles include Latinas/os and the Politics of Knowledge Production:  LatCrit Scholarship and Academic Activism as Social Justice Action (with Francisco Valdes) INDIANA L. REV. (forthcoming 2008), and Latinas/os and Latina/o Legal Studies:  A Critical and Self-Critical Review of LatCrit Theory and Legal Models of Knowledge Production (with Francisco Valdes) FLA. INT’L L.J. (forthcoming 2008).  In addition to her scholarship, Margaret continues to be a highly sought after speaker, having been invited to give 11 presentations or participate as a panelist since September 2007.  The organizations inviting her include the Law and Society Annual Conference and the University of Michigan Law School Symposium on the Effects of Anti-Affirmative Action Voter Initiatives.
Lectureship

Barbara Creel will be the Regents’ Lecturer for 2008-09.

Barbara Creel enters her second year at UNM, having had a busy first year teaching in the Southwest Indian Law Clinic (fall 07, spring 08, and now fall 08), developing her scholarship, and engaging in public service.  She is doing important research on how criminal convictions in tribal courts should be treated under the federal Sentencing Guidelines, and she has presented preliminary talks on this research to the law faculty here, to the Indian Law Clinical and Externship Symposium, and at the Native Scholars Roundtable at Lewis and Clark Law School.  She also made presentations on criminal jurisdiction in Indian Country to tribal leaders, at the Federal Bar Association's annual conference, and at the second annual Indian Law Clinical Symposium (which she helped organize, along with Christine Zuni Cruz and Aliza Organick).
Awards

Steven Homer will receive the Friedman Faculty Award for 2008-09.


This award recognizes excellent in teaching.  Steven’s teaching evaluations, among the best on our faculty in the past academic year, make him the clear choice for this award.  He received almost all 6s from his students, and the comments on the evaluations showed that the students appreciated his demanding, but caring, teaching.  As one student wrote, “Really pushed us but in exactly the way  we needed to be pushed.”  Steven’s teaching of legal writing outside of the law school has also been very well received.  I received a letter commending his teaching of “Legal Writing and Editing” to federal staff attorneys at the Staff Attorneys Conference this past summer.
Sergio Pareja will receive the Alumni Association Award for 2008-09.


Sergio’s scholarship, teaching innovations, and service merit this award.  Since May of  2007, he has published Sales Gone Wild:  Will the FTC’s Business Opportunity Rule Put an End to Pyramid Marketing Schemes?, 39 McGeorge L. REV. 83 (2008).  He has taught his courses in a way that emphasizes projects and quizzes that ensure that students are in fact learning the material before they get to the final exam.  In addition, Sergio has been one of the faculty members rotating into the Clinic to teach the Business and Tax Clinic.  Students in his tax courses and Clinic appreciate his demanding style and his concern for their learning, and they give him excellent evaluations.  His service includes his chairmanship of the AALS Section on New Law Professors and his chairmanship of the Law School Pipeline Committee.
CONTINUING CHAIRS AND PROFESSORSHIPS

Ted Occhialino will continue to hold the Lee and Leon Karelitz Chair.


Jim Ellis will continue to hold one of the Weihofen Chairs.


Rob Schwartz will continue to hold one of the Weihofen Chairs.


Chris Fritz will continue as a Dickason Professor of Law for 2008-09.

John LaVelle will continue as a Dickason Professor of Law for 2008-09.


Alfred Mathewson will continue as a Dickason Professor of Law for 2008-09.
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